S O U T H  W O O T T O N  P A R I S H  C O U N C I L
Minutes of a Meeting held at 7pm on Tuesday, 9th May 2023 

In the Village Hall, Church Lane, South Wootton
Mr Price welcomed everyone to the meeting and said that there were three things he would like to mention prior to the main body of the meeting.

Firstly, Mr Price congratulated Mr Bland on being elected as one of our Borough Councillors, it was said that he was one of three candidates elected along with Mr Simon Ring and Mr Richard Coates. 

Mr Price was pleased to report that Mrs Cornwell was absent for the evenings meeting, due to being invited to a very special occasion in London, he went on to explain that Mrs Cornwell had been nominated to attend the Kings Garden Party at Buckingham Palace due to all the work she has done over the years, serving the Parish so well.

He added that the Parish Council should be very proud of her as she is a terrific asset to the Parish Council and a great Clerk.

Members agreed with Mr Price and applauded Mrs Cornwell for everything she has done.

Finally, Mr Price stated that following the recent elections, the Parish Council has eleven members and four vacancies, he asked if anyone has any neighbours or friends who may like to join the Parish Council, ask them to write to Mrs Cornwell indicating their wishes to join and then they would be invited to a Policy Committee meeting for possible co-option.
1. TO ELECT A CHAIRMAN FOR THE ENSUING YEAR:  
Mr Price confirmed his intentions to stand down as Chairman of the Parish Council and asked members for nominations for a Chairman for the ensuing year. Mr Price proposed that Mr Ivan Jordan take on the role of Chairman of the Parish Council, this was seconded by Mr Bland, there being no other nominations this was unanimously agreed.  

Mr Jordan thanked Mr Price for carrying out the role for the past twelve years and said that it was a privilege to have been voted Chairman.
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2. TO ELECT A VICE CHAIRMAN FOR THE ENSUING YEAR:  
Mr Jordan asked for nominations for the role of Vice Chairman. Mr Jordan proposed that Mr David Price take on the role of Vice Chairman and asked if there were any other nominations. Mr Scales proposed that Mr Bland takes on the role of Vice Chairman, this was seconded by Mrs Banks, with three members in favour.

Mr Jordan asked for a seconder for his proposal of Mr Price, this was seconded by Mr Wells with four members in favour; with no other nominations, Mr Price was duly elected as Vice Chairman of the Parish Council. 

TO SIGN DECLARATIONS OF ACCEPTANCE OF OFFICE – CHAIRMAN AND VICE CHAIRMAN: 

It was confirmed that both Mr Jordan and Mr Price, along with the other members of the Parish Council would each sign their Declaration of Acceptance of Office.
3. PRESENT: Mr I Jordan, Mr D Price, Mr H Hofmeister, Mrs T Banks, Mr P Bland, Mrs D Gotts, Mr S Wells, Mr M Narborough, Mrs M Albinson, Mr S Scales, and Mrs M Kirby (Assistant Parish Clerk). 

Mr L B & Mrs A M

APOLOGIES: Mr A Evans, Mrs T Cornwell (Parish Clerk), County Councillor Mr N Daubney

4. MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING: – 11th April 2023, these were proposed as a correct record by Mr Jordan, seconded by Mr Hofmeister with all members in favour they were signed by the Chairman. 
5.  DECLARATION OF INTERESTS: – Mrs Banks declared an interest as she is an Allotment Tenant.
6. QUESTIONS FROM THE PUBLIC: – See Confidential Item
7. REPORTS FROM THE BOROUGH AND COUNTY COUNCILLORS: 

Borough Councillor Bland: Mr Bland stated that members are now aware of the results from the recent Elections. He confirmed that along with himself (Independent), Mr Simon Ring (Independent) and Mr Richard Coates (Conservative) had been elected.

He said that discussions are now going on as to who will form the administration, it is hoped that this will be resolved tomorrow.
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Mr Bland added that he had seen the list of various Borough Council Committees and said that there are around thirty to choose from.

Mr Price asked if the Parish Council would see Cllr Ring and Cllr Coates at its Parish Council meetings.

It was suggested that it may be sensible geographically for Mr Bland to look after South Wootton, Mr Ring to look after Castle Rising, however, it was unsure what Mr Coates may wish to do.

County Councillor Daubney: No Report
8. REPORTS FROM THE COMMITTEES:

Assets  

Mr Narborough confirmed that no meeting had been held since the last meeting, however, he had one or two items to mention. 

Allotments and Village Hall Fencing: Mr Narborough explained that two areas require fencing, firstly a replacement fence at the rear of the Village Hall, which has become rotten and the other, a new piece of fencing at the rear of the Allotments.

It was explained that Ms Lisa Carter from the Pre-School has offered to pay half for the Village Hall fence and the cost of the Allotments fence (approximately £400.00 plus labour) would come from the Allotments Fund.

Mr Narborough spoke regarding the replacement Village Hall fence and explained that a quote for the work had been obtained for £660.00 (half to be paid by the Pre-School and half to be paid by the Parish Council).

Whilst it was said that both the Village Hall fence and the Allotments fence needs doing, the Village Hall was more of a priority.  Mr Narborough explained that Mr Peter Lee is able to carry out the necessary work either this or next weekend, otherwise he is not available until the end of June.

Mr Jordan said that both jobs fall under general maintenance and need doing, Mr Narborough proposed that the Parish Council carries out the necessary fencing work at the Village Hall and the Allotments, this was seconded by Mr Scales with all members in favour. 
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Parish Office Meeting Room Extension:  Mr Jordan was pleased to inform members that Building Control had been to look at the extension and were happy with the work, he added that the completion certificate will be received in the next few days.
He added that the tables, extra chairs and cutlery and crockery has been ordered and it is hoped that by the end of next week, the room will be ready for use.

It was said that the Hire Charges will remain the same as previously, however, with the increase in Utility fees, these will need to be reviewed by the Assets Committee. 
Finance
Mr Jordan confirmed that no meeting had been held since the last meeting, however, informed members that Mrs Liz Manning the Internal Auditor had carried out the Internal Audit and had provided the Parish Council with a comprehensive report and a complimentary letter.

End of Year Return: Mr Jordan referred members to Section 2 of the Annual Return – Annual governance statement and asked all Parish Councillors to answer yes or no to the nine questions which he read out.  After giving a yes answer to questions 1 to 8 with question 9 not applicable this section was signed by Mr Jordan and the Clerk. Accounting Statements for 2022/2023 were also approved and signed.

Mr Jordan confirmed that all the information would now be sent to the External Auditors, PKF Littlejohn.
Bank Statements and Bank Reconciliation:  Mr Jordan reminded members that it is necessary/good practice to have the Bank Statements and Bank Reconciliation checked and initialled at the monthly Parish Council Meetings where all Parish Councillors were present.
Mr Jordan looked at the Bank Statements for April 2023, the Bank Balance, the total of Unpresented Cheques and the Balance of the Current Account and Treasury Deposit Account.  These amounts altogether corresponded with amounts in the Cashbook.

Once Mr Jordan was happy that everything balanced, he and Mr Price, initialled the Bank Statements. 
Mr Narborough proposed a vote of thanks to Mr Jordan and Mrs Cornwell for doing a good job of looking after the finances.
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Planning  

Planning Reports:  Mr Bland explained that all members had been provided with a copy of the recent Planning Reports with details of the various Applications and Decisions. He stated that Planning Applications continue to be dealt with by the Planning Committee via Email, unless a full meeting is called to allow members of the Public to attend.

15/01782/NMAM_1, Land Accessed Between 144 and 150 Grimston Road, South Wootton: Mr Bland spoke regarding Planning application - 15/01782/NMAM_1 and confirmed that the Borough Council had recently granted the Non-Material Amendment to the Outline Planning Permission.

He went on to say that when the Parish Council had met with a representative from Emerald Homes in September 2022, it had been said that they did not particularly like flats, however, when Emerald Homes contacted the Borough Council about changing the plans to remove these, they had been told that a change would constitute a whole new Planning Application, which Emerald Homes were not prepared to do.

Mr Bland also spoke regarding the fencing around the site and the cycle pedestrian link through to Knights Hill to remain just that, as no through road.
Mr Jordan suggested that at the Reserved Matters stage, there may be an opportunity to make changes.

Mr Bland asked members if he had their permission to draft a letter to Emerald Homes regarding the flats, the fencing and the cycle and pedestrian link.

With all members happy, Mr Bland confirmed that he would produce a draft letter for Mrs Cornwell to send to Emerald Homes. 
Chairman of the Planning Committee:  Mr Price stated that considering Mr Bland’s newly appointed position as Borough Councillor, he may wish to review his role as Chairman of the Planning Committee. 
It was said that if Mr Bland decides to stand down a meeting will need to be held to select a new Chairman. 
South Wootton Parish Gates:  Mrs Gotts spoke regarding the recently erected North Wootton Parish Gates and asked if South Wootton signage could be placed on the reverse.
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Mr Jordan stated that this is something that could be considered in the future.

Highways Matters:  Mrs Kirby said that she had three Highways Matters to mention.

· The ramp at the Doctors Surgery entrance will not be completed until the Doctors Surgery is complete, Cyclists will be able to cross using the temporary ramp.

· Tangent have been asked to leave the Persimmon Development site, they have been replaced by a company called Maypine.
· The water leak at the corner of Hall Lane and Edward Benefer Way is in hand and NCC Highways and Anglian Water are aware, this will not be repaired until the roadworks are complete and the barriers have been removed.
Policy   
Mr Hofmeister confirmed that Mrs Cornwell had kindly circulated the following nine Policies for members to look it.

SWPC Health and Safety Policy

SWPC Risk Management Schedule

SWPC Code of Conduct

SWPC Compliments or Complaints

SWPC Training Policy

SWPC Equality Policy

SWPC Accessibility Policy

SWPC Pension Policy

SWPC Community Engagement Policy

It was confirmed that the documents have either no amendments at all or very small minor amendments. With all members happy, Mr Hofmeister proposed that the Parish Council accepts the nine Policies as listed above, this was seconded by Mr Price with all members in favour.
9. REPORTS FROM OTHER COMMITTEES:

Infant School: – No report.
Mr Wells stated that prior to Cllr Nockolds departure, she had nominated him to be the Infant School representative. 

Members thanked Mr Wells for considering the role and suggested that he enquires at the Infant School for more information.
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Junior School: - As attached.  
Wootton Park: – Mrs Gotts confirmed that the AGM had been held on 20th April 2023, the minutes of which had been circulated to all members.

She stated that another Picnic on the Park event has been planned to celebrate the Kings Coronation on Saturday 10th June, a little late but hopefully there will be better weather by then. 

Mrs Banks referred to the minutes and stated that it had been indicated that SWiB would not be planting the Wildflower strips again, however, it had only been decided that they would not be planted this year, it was felt that the areas would be watched to see if any of the flowers reappear naturally.

It was said that the minutes are only draft minutes, and Mrs Gotts would inform the Wootton Park Committee of the correct situation. 
Banner on Low Road Fence:  Mr Price explained that he had received a request from Mr Border, the Wootton Park Chairman about the possibility of placing a Banner advertising the Picnic on the Park event on the Low Road fence for longer than one week.

Mr Jordan stated that it is a policy of the Parish Council that approved banners can only be put up one week prior to an event.
After discussion, Mrs Gotts proposed that the Parish Council allow the banner to be placed on the Low Road fence for two weeks prior to the event, this was seconded by Mrs Banks, with two abstentions and one member against all other members were in favour.
“200 Club”:  Finally, Mrs Gotts reminded members that Wootton Park is funded by both Parish Councils as well as by the “200 Club”. The cost to join is £24 per annum paid by Standing Order. More than half of the “200 Club” monies are paid back to Prize Winners, – there are five prizes per month to be won.

Anyone wishing to join the “200 Club” can do so by contacting Tracey at the Parish Office. 
South Wootton in Bloom: – Mrs Banks stated that a meeting had been held on 18th April 2023, the minutes of which had been circulated to all members.
It was said that the tree planting project at the 9-acre field had been very successful and after talks with Mr Richard High from the Priory Rotary, it was thought than an additional twelve trees could be planted in the South/East corner of the field.
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Mr Jordan suggested that SWiB should put forward the proposals and a plan indicating the area to the next Assets Committee meeting to enable the matter to be discussed fully.

Mrs Banks was happy with the suggestion.

10. CORRESPONDENCE: – 
Norfolk Police

PCC Time to Talk Online Session – 

   PC

12th May 2023, between 9.30am and 12.30pm

Cllr Daubney


Letter of Congratulations sent


   Info




        
11. ACCOUNTS: –Agreed, as per circulated list.

Voucher
Payee



Chq

Reason



Amount

No




No
1
BCKLWN


108586
Trade Bin

          1217.20

2
BCKLWN


108587
Trade/Recycling Bin
          1505.80

3
ECS Computers

108588
Internet & Online Backup       191.04

4
K & M Lighting


108589
Maint – April

            499.19

5
CGM



108590
Grass Maintenance
            618.78

6
BCKLWN


108591
Business rates
            600.00

7
AMR Electrical

108592
PAT Testing/Pav Fuse Box    444.00

8
A10 Pest Control

108593
Allots/Open Spaces
            108.00

9
CAN



108694
Subs

   
              20.00

10
ESPO



108595
Materials

              61.78

11
ESPO



108596
VH Gas

            113.39

12
Total Energies Gas/Pw
108597
Electric - PO
   
          1407.79

13
Total Energies Gas/Pw
108598
Electric – S/ Lighting 
          2031.65

14
Total Energies Gas/Pw
108599
Electric – VH

            256.70

15
Brights


  
108600
VH Cleaning
           
            451.01

16
Rentokil


108601
VH Sanitary Bins
          1094.93

17
Mr Signs


108602
Various Signs

            184.80

18
HMRC



108603
Cont’b – April
                        958.35

18A
Norfolk Pension Fund
  
BACS  
27 April Cont’b  - April
          1504.01

18B
Prudential


BACS

27 April AVC – TC – April       150.00

18C
Mrs T Cornwell

BACS 

27 April Salary & Exps April)

18D
Mrs M Kirby


BACS 

27 April Salary – April)          2922.35

18E
S Wightman


BACS 

27 April Salary– April )      

18F
D Philpot


BACS 

27 April Salary – April)          1556.30

18G
GOPAK


BACS 

27 April – New Tables
          3349.50

18H
BMAC Garden Svs

BACS 

27 April Various Jobs
            550.00

18I
P Bourner


BACS 

27 April – Tree Surgery          500.00

18J
NISBETS


BACS 

27 April – PO Kitchen Equip   548.43
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Bank balances as at 28.4.2023
Community Account
      

                         202,370.82 
Business Premium Account          

                                     75,069.86
Treasury Deposit                                                                                              0.00
Total                                                                                                     £277,440.68
There being no further business the Chairman closed the meeting at 8.15pm.
12. NEXT MEETING: 7.00pm on Tuesday, 13th June 2023, in the Village Hall, Church Lane, South Wootton.
13th June 2023                                                               

     Chairman
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